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Peter Brierley brings 
Easter flowers to 
Mountnessing Court. 
 
 
 
 

 
Margaret Dunn hands 
out Easter Eggs to the 
residents 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

A busy morning at our Charities Table Sale 
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At the time of writing (mid-April) I have been in 
the job only three weeks. Long enough merely to 
learn how much more there is to learn – 
discovering how to cope with the temperament of 
the church’s front door lock, for example! 

So, what sort of person have you appointed to be 
church secretary? First and foremost, I hope I 
shall be a good listener. But I am ambivalent 
about administrative protocols. I accept that the 

church secretary is the custodian of what the Church Meeting has 
agreed, alongside the Minister and Elders. But I also warm to a comment 
once made by a Moderator of General Assembly: “If our rules don’t help 
us, we must set them aside.”  

And what do I most hope for during my period as church secretary? 
Essentially, I come with two thoughts: 

1. Can we see ourselves much more as part of one Church in 
Billericay? – see my article in the April Messenger (page 13). 
This is not a soft option for us; there are many hard questions to 
be answered. But the topics of the Vision4Life programme – 
prayer, the Bible, evangelism – take on a different perspective if 
we see them as relating to the whole of Billericay and for all 
churches here. A scary challenge, but also a relief that the Holy 
Spirit can work in our town through many more than just our 
church. 

2. My work on Synod structures has led me to think that maybe we 
should review whether we in our own local church are always 
using our time in the best way. My predecessor Andrew noted 
the high ratio of serving Elders to the total membership. Maybe 
that’s a good starting point? 

You may know that it is many years since I was last a serving Elder, 
having been otherwise occupied with District and Synod work. What 
have I noticed in the April Elder’s Meeting that’s different from previous 
times?  
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Firstly, time is set aside for open prayer by all the Elders. 

Secondly, care of children and health and safety issues are very much on 
the agenda. Minimum requirements are laid down by law these days, but 
the principles of care and concern surely fit well with our aspirations to 
be a loving community? (Yes, I know it’s hard to be enthusiastic when 
you’ve been evicted from the Mayflower Hall in a fire drill!) 

Some news from the Elders’ Meeting:  

1. It was confirmed that Kate Hackett’s internship in our shared 
pastorate will last from end-August 2008 to May 2009. Kate is 
studying at Westminster College; her home church is Westcliff 
URC. We should meet her at Billericay on Sunday, 31st August. 

2. We heard that Lavinia Greenhill had enthusiastically concurred 
in our proposal for spending the donation to our church in 
memory of her sister, Ellen Jones. We plan to buy a heavy duty 
polisher and extra amplification equipment. 

3. Calendar items – (a) Elders are proposing to continue the 
Christmas Eve Communion service this year; (b) there will be 
no Communion on 21st September (harvest), whereas on 28th 
September (church weekend) there will be Communion at both 
Billericay and Debden; and (c) 21st May will be re-designated as 
a topic Church Meeting for Vision4Life discussion, with 18th 
June now a business Church Meeting. 

 
 Ken Woods 
 
Some good news from Christian Aid to share with you  
There has been a campaign success to do with the Climate Change Bill. 
The government has responded to Christian Aid campaigning to make it 
mandatory for companies to report on their greenhouse gas emissions by 
including this demand in the Climate Change Bill as it left the House of 
Lords. 
This is a major success in the fight against climate change as the global 
activities of British companies raises the UK's contribution of world 
carbon output from 2% to 12-15%. This was a key demand of the 
Christian Aid campaign. British companies will have to make annual 
declarations if their carbon emissions once the Climate Change Bill 
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becomes law.  Paul Brannen, Christian Aid's head of campaigns said 
“This move is great news and shows the government finally taking 
action that was long overdue.” 
Thanks are due to all who sent in post cards to their MPs and 
government ministers. 
 

In connection with Christian Aid Week we are holding our Poverty 
Lunch after service on Sunday 18 May. Please do sign up to this in 

advance, as usual. We have a simple meal 
together, and contribute the money we would 
expect to have spent on our normal Sunday lunch 
– plus, if you are a taxpayer, the gift aid which 
goes with your donation.  
 

This year the World Focus Committee will be 
short of its usual helpers in the kitchen, and Ann 
Mynott is asking for one or two volunteers to help 
her in this work. It will involve serving, and 
possibly a little preparation beforehand. Please 
see Ann.  
 

 

Used Stamps: Thank you for all the used stamps and postcards which 
have been passed to a number of charities 
 

Sheet music offered: Now that the Social Singers has been disbanded 
we have a wealth of music in store. We would be pleased to pass this on 
to any interested groups. Marjorie Willis 
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From Friday 6th June until Friday 20th June, Bob, our Mayflower Hall 
Cleaner is on holiday.  Would you be able to help with the daily 
cleaning from Monday to Friday for 2 weeks at the Mayflower Hall?   
Unfortunately it requires an early start as the cleaning has to be 
finished by 8.30am., because of ‘Little Genius Playschool’. 
A cleaning rota will be available on the Vestibule Table for your 
choice of day(s). “Many hands make light work”!!  For more 
information please contact Alan or Dianne. 
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Our Visitors from Bethlehem 
In July our friends May and Ibrahim Jaber will again be visiting this 
country, and will be following a speaking tour once more, updating us 
about the life of Palestine Christians in the Bethlehem area – behind the 
wall. They will be speaking to us in our church, on Wednesday 9 July.  
Please do make a note to come and welcome May and Ibrahim back to 
our church.  

� ��	 � ��	  ��!���	���	 ""�#�$	%"�	�!!#�#"�� 	�� � &	

The ARK leaders are asking if you could help just as an extra adult 
(no teaching of children required), on a 1 in 5 rota basis.  

This is so that we comply with the URC Good Practice Child 
Protection Policy, ‘Safeguarding Children and Young People in 
the Church’ which advises that at least 2 adults should be present 
when working with children and young people. 

If you can help or need further information, please speak to any ARK 
leader (John & Belinda, Serene, Dianne, Pat Stockdale, Tessa and 
Simon, Valerie).    Thank you. 

 
On 13 March the Mayflower Ladies presented the Chairman of ‘KID’S 
FIRST’  with a cheque for £2147.00 and they would like to thank all 
church members who supported their events and helped them achieve 
such an incredible amount.  Their new Charity for this year is ‘The 
Alzheimer’s Society’, Chelmsford Branch.  
 Lyndsay Robertson, Secretary, Mayflower Ladies.  
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In March I had a remarkable experience, with 
other Allisonville Church folks on a week-long 
work/mission trip to Venezuela, experiencing 
the lives of denominational partners in a very 
poor part of Latin America. Last Easter 
Allisonville members, former missionaries to 

Venezuela and Haiti, and Disciples General Staff, had made a weekend 
trip to visit friends in Venezuela.  Returning home, they asked me if I 
thought there would be interest in a trip to Venezuela.  We 'tested the 
waters,’ and discovered that there was indeed interest.  
 

For 47 years, the Division of Overseas Ministries has partnered with the 
Evangelical Union of Pentecostal Churches in Venezuela (UEPV).  
Today, they are in general supporters of Hugo Chavez, elected leader of 
the country.  Perhaps more accurately, they are supporters of the 
participatory democracy in which he is the current president.  The 
present government has made serious changes in limiting the long-
standing ‘unholy trinity’ of Latin American governments:  power held 
by the Roman Catholic Church, the military, and a small number of 
wealthy families.  Church members cite improvements in infrastructure 
(roads, utilities), education, medical and dental care, and a long list of 
other areas.  Venezuela’s oil makes them the second wealthiest nation in 
South America; and the vast majority of the people are only just now 
beginning to receive some small benefits of that wealth.  There is still a 
very long way to go.   
 

Eleven of us were met at the airport in Caracas, 10:30 p.m., by a 
delegation of some 50 with music, hugs, speeches, introductions.  And 
the airport in Caracas is over two hours away from Maracay, where we 
were to stay and work!  By about 2:30 a.m., we were settled in hotel 
rooms at Maracay, then up again at 8:00, for a typical Venezuelan 
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breakfast, and off to worship at El Cordero de Dios (Lamb of God 
Church), where I preached.   After lunch served by Fé en Acción church 
(Faith in Action), we returned to El Cordero de Dios for dialogue with 
members of the church leadership about the Venezuelan Reality; then 
worship one more time, at Iglesia Los Valientes de Cristo (The Brave 
Ones of Christ).  
Monday and Tuesday we worked at Fé en Acción, and Wednesday and 
Thursday at Getsemaní.  We removed and replaced roof panels over a 
kindergarten area of the church, mixed concrete sufficient for half of the 
floor on a new level of the church, and repainted a church sign.  The 
concrete was an interesting venture.  No big truck with the Ready-Mix, 
no concrete mixer on site, no trough to mix in.  Just a concrete slab in 
outside the door, a few shovels, and a measured number of wheelbarrow 
loads of sand, loads of gravel, and sacks of cement.  Then up two flights 
of spiral staircase, bucket-brigade style, in 5-gallon buckets.  Hard work, 
but immensely satisfying.   
 

The roofing project, while high in the air, was not as demanding as it 
might sound.  Near the equator, with no snow-pack to worry about, 
roofing panels are light-weight and relatively short-lived, held in place 
with brackets, no insulation, not even a seal at the edges—open to allow 
breezes to blow through.  Temperatures the first week of March were 70
 
- 90
.  I’m glad we weren’t there June-August! 
 

At Getsemaní, on Weds-Thurs, more concrete!  We were building 
columns to support the roof of a second floor area over the worship 
space of the church. We completed 8 of the 10 needed columns. Day by 
day, we were fed wonderful meals of traditional Venezuelan foods by 
our hosts, engaged in conversation and prayer, learned about the way of 
life of people with very few of what we would call physical necessities, 
and saw the deep spiritual richness of these people.  We began and 
ended each day with one group member leading reflections on the day 
and our many experiences. 
 
There are 40-50 UEPV congregations in Venezuela, mostly 40-50 
members, deeply committed to one another, to a mission of peace and 
justice, as well as to welcoming the neighbor and the stranger into 
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their midst.  Our over-night home stays on Thursday evening showed us 
the simplicity—we would say the poverty—of their lives.  My bathroom 
has more light bulbs than some entire homes!  And the list goes on.  But 
there is generally running water, with stove and sink and ’fridge in the 
kitchen.  I was profoundly moved by the bars.  Bars everywhere on 
doors and on windows; gates and broken-glass- topped walls around 
courtyards.  The extreme poverty of the country means there is always 
someone out there with fewer things, ready to take even the meagerest of 
possessions.  Stores are small—built with steel shutters to be tightly 
closed at night.  Restaurants have security guards at the door.   

 

Deeply committed to God and to one another 
But these things are not the operative pieces of life among these people.  
There is deep faith and courage about life.  They are hard workers.  They 
are deeply committed to God, and to one another in their congregations.  
And they were just incredibly hospitable to us.  Our coming was a major 
celebration.  People took off time from jobs to work with us, and to feed 
us, and to be with us.  Children were kept out of school.  We worked 
hard, but not so hard that we missed eating, singing, laughing, fiesta-ing!  
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We had three fluent Spanish speakers, and that many with a little 
Spanish, and then the rest of us—with 10-most-useful-words-and-
phrases, a number of phrases which increased as the week went on.   We 
learned to be a little less cerebral in our faith.  And we were warmed by 
the genuineness of their embrace.  We had been saying to the folks at 
Allisonville from the beginning that the work was not the most 
important part of this trip.  If it were, we would have sent some people 
who really knew what they were doing.  But the emotional and spiritual 
meaning of those words became increasingly real to us as we spent time 
with these new friends, developing relationships with sisters and 
brothers in the faith, across great cultural, political, economic and 
language divides—discovering a oneness in Christ deeper than anything 
we might ever have dared to dream.  An Allisonville elder declared at 
the Lord’s Table, following the group’s return and report, that ‘our Table 
has truly grown larger,’ by this new partnership. 
 
I haven’t mentioned Friday!  That was the day we went to the beach:  a 
couple of hours away, a beautiful Caribbean beach, with white sand and 
breaking waves.    But one more adventure!  The bus had struggled to 
get over the mountains en route to the beach.  Going home, it just 
wouldn’t do it!  That wasn’t surprising, given the disrepair and age of so 
much there.  So we sat by the side of the road for four hours waiting for 
a replacement.  And what was amazing was that after a week of Latin-
American life-rhythms, we were happy to sit, talk, sing, play games, and 
plan our presentation for Sunday worship at Allisonville! 
 
If you have made it this far in this long rambling discourse, you are truly 
a dear and patient friend!   I came home from England four months ago, 
vowing that my life could be simpler, less caught up in ‘stuff.’  I’m not 
sure I’m ready to move on to a Venezuelan life-style, but I’m reminded 
once more that life is about experiences and relationships, faith and hope 
and love, more than about anything else.   
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I don't suppose anyone is so gullible as to believe everything they are 
told. When I was a lad my youth leader told me I was a difficult person 
to convince. In my early twenties my boss said to me, “It is sad to see 
one so young so cynical.” So you can understand when a friend told me 
that Ian McCormack had died and gone to heaven and returned to this 
earth I was sceptical, very sceptical indeed! 
 
However, my interest was aroused and I watched a video of Ian speaking 
at a meeting. He had a time of questions and answers during the meeting 
and I was totally convinced that He was speaking the truth. Truth has a 
certain indefinable ring about it and all that Ian said rang true. It also 
fitted in with what the Bible says and Ian quotes from the Bible 
extensively. 
 
Ian was a beach tramp without any thought of God, travelling around the 
world living off the land. He was night diving off the island of Mauritius 
when he was stung multiple times by Box Jellyfish, which are among the 
most venomous creatures in the world. A single sting can kill a person 
and a number of people have died after being stung by one. His 
testimony relates how he clung to life while getting to hospital, was 
declared clinically dead soon afterwards, and how during this time he 
had an encounter with God, which radically changed the direction of his 
life. You can find out more about Ian on his web site: 
www.aglimpseofeternity.org 
 
Billericay Evangelical Free Church has invited him to come and talk to 
us on Wednesday 14th May 2008. The sermons we have been having 
recently have been on John chapter 11 telling the story of Jesus raising 
Lazarus from the dead and when I was asked if we could invite Ian to 
come and speak to us I readily agreed, but wondered if he would be able 
to fit us into his busy schedule and was delighted when he said he could. 
A friend who knew about Ian McCormack, when told he was coming to 
Billericay said, “What! To your church?” He did not say, “Your little 
place.” He was too polite for that. Realising that our building would be 
too small for the numbers expected, our friends at the United Reformed 
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Church very kindly offered us the use of their Church and we are 
grateful to them for their continued kindness and fellowship with us. 
The meeting will be held at the United Reformed Church, Chapel 
Street on 14th May 2008 commencing at 7.30 p.m. 
This meeting will be very suitable for those who do not normally go to 
church and we welcome the members of the URC to come along and 
also to bring some of their friends with them. 
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'I have no trouble talking', said Pat as she 
poured tea into the elegant cups passed 
down to her from her grandmother. She 
is fond of these cups. 'I like things with 
associations', she said.  Time went 
quickly by as she spoke at length of her 
life, her experiences of various churches, 
and of her faith. 
 

Pat was brought up in Goole, East 
Yorkshire (though in those days it was 

included in West Yorkshire). Goole is a medium sized town which had 
depended to a great extent on the proximity of the Aire and Calder 
Navigation for its livelihood. Her father had worked in the shipyard, 
though he also suffered unemployment, and they lived in a two-up, two-
down terraced house without a bathroom. The family were not church-
goers. Her grandmother and her mother were deaf, and so felt cut off 
from the worship, and her father also never went to church, but Pat was 
drawn into the nearby Congregational church through the Brownies and 
by this route into the large Sunday School. She has a memory of the two 
teenage brothers, Alan and Maurice Stockdale, checking her off on the 
register, as she went up the steps to Sunday School. Prizes were awarded 
for regular attendance. She also joined the church choir, and learned her 
singing skills from an excellent choirmaster. The choir sang introit, 
anthem and vesper every Sunday.  There was weekday choir practice, 
and you had to be there, no question of failing to turn up. She became a 
Sunday School teacher at the age of 16, involving a preparation meeting, 
which you also couldn't miss.  
 

She'd wanted to become a nurse, but at that time this was considered too 
low an occupation for an academically inclined young woman, and her 
headmaster steered her into teaching. She trained for two years at 
Homerton College, Cambridge and became involved in the life of 
Emmanuel Church, to which many students were drawn. There was a 
spell of teaching in Norwich, where she joined the Princes Street 
Church, and some weekends in more rural Suffolk, where she had a 
more ecumenical experience at the Anglican church. She married her 



 14

childhood friend Alan Stockdale, who was in banking, and his job took 
them to Muscat, Oman, where they joined up with the small European 
group at the Mission station of the Dutch Reformed Church of America. 
She also taught English to Arab children. On their return to England they 
lived for a time back in the two-up two-down family house. Alan's job 
took them to six different places in 11 years, and they lost touch with 
church, until, sadly, Alan died.  
 

Looking for a church, but rejecting the village Anglican church, as well 
as a nearby URC, which had pews with such curved backs that you slid 
down them (and an organist for whom the congregation apologised), she 
came to Rotherham URC, whose minister at that time was Elizabeth 
Caswell, presently Eastern Synod moderator.  Then she married Alan's 
brother Maurice, and went to live with him in Twickenham. She found 
the people in his church there very welcoming, and was received into 
membership on reaffirmation of faith. Later, to be near her mother back 
in Yorkshire, they settled in the village of Howden, near Goole, and 
linked back with their childhood church, as well as the local Methodist 
circuit, through the Methodist chapel at Howden. There was a strong 
ecumenical spirit there, and 'they were lovely people'. She has fond 
memories of being invited to a Lay Preachers and Stewards Quiet Day, 
which included 'Quiet Communion', that is a Communion service with 
the sacramental actions but without words. They left a lot of friends 
behind when they came to Billericay, to be near her daughter Sally, but 
quickly felt a warm welcome in this church, and have made good 
friends. 
 
 Pat says she is very much a 'people person', rather than a committee 
person. The church must be there to serve the community, she says. You 
have to be on speaking terms with people. That is when dialogue can 
begin. You give your time to those who are in need or lonely. She 
mentions her involvement with Hillhouse Court, where we hold regular 
weekday services, and so have contact with the residents. Only when 
you get to know people, can you give them something of your faith.  

 
As to styles of worship she appreciates the variety of worship which we 
experience at this church – which comes from the different preachers. 
We are fortunate to be able to call on a number of preachers from our 
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own membership, who have a natural rapport with the congregation, and 
provide an atmosphere for rejoicing and sharing. It's great that the laity 
can take such a good part in worship.  Noisy services? It's a good sign 
that people want to greet their friends as they arrive at the service, and 
even chat with them. In some churches you hardly dare sneeze! But I 
personally need periods of silence for reflection, says Pat.   
Shortly after our conversation Pat and Maurice were due to travel back 
to Goole for the sad occasion of the closure of the church where they had 
been brought up in the faith. The reason was a familiar one - a dwindling 
congregation, who could no longer maintain their deteriorating building. 
But Pat was not too disheartened at this. 'God will fill his church if that 
is what he wants' she said. 'But the measure of a successful church is not 
just whether the pews are full.' 
 Robin Derbyshire 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
“…  and the theme of this 
morning’s service is … 
‘Preaching a Gospel of 
Simplicity’ ….” 
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If you are interested in 
attending this Conference at 
Westminster College, 
Cambridge please see  
Ken Woods. 
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Like all Billericay residents, we share in concerns about what is 
happening in the town.  At one of our meetings on Climate Change 
during Lent, the future of Sun Corner as an open space was raised.  For 
technical reasons, this is much in contention at this time. Councillor Phil 
Turner said in a statement in the local paper, reported on 9th April: 
“Nobody wants this land developed... This is the green lung of 
Billericay.” Councillor Turner says he would oppose very vigorously 
any plan to build on Sun Corner. 
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Prayers for food for the body and food for the soul. 

'Give us this day our daily bread'. 
How many times have we prayed those words, sometimes almost 
thoughtlessly. Jesus gave the message to his disciples at a time when a 
good harvest meant all in the society would be well fed.  Today, we live 
in a global market where sharply rising prices for rice and wheat affect 
the poorest people in the world most adversely. 
 
O Lord, we pray for the work of Christian Aid and other agencies.  May 
we learn your message of concern for all your people on earth and find 
ways to share scarce resources among all your people, so that 'Give us 
this day our daily bread' will mean 'Give the peoples of the world  daily 
bread sufficient to their needs'. For this we pray. Amen 
 
Vision4Life.  O Lord, we ask your guidance as we share in Vision4Life 
meetings in our church.  May your Spirit open our eyes to new 
possibilities of understanding and mission, that we may be renewed in 
faith – to serve you in our lives and in our world.” Amen 
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Brr Brr Brr... 
 

Hello  
I would like to speak to Mr Hector Bigshop 
 

Well, close, this Hector Bagshaw speaking. 
 

Mr Bigshop, I have great news for you. You have won a fortnight's 
cruise to the Caribbean. Isn't that wonderful!? 
 

Really? Well I never did! How could that have happened? That tombola 
ticket I bought at the Charities Table Sale, I thought it was for bath salts. 
 

Mr Bagship,  you will fly with your, er, partner by CO2 belching jet to 
the Caribbean, and will spend two weeks swanning round  the islands in 
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the magnificent cruiseliner Consumer Society, doing nothing at all 
except consuming complimentary alcohol, and mouth-watering meals. 
You don't even have to meet any of the natives. Just sand, sea and sun. 
 

That's wonderful news, but you see I'm rather busy at the moment, what 
with Christian Aid Week coming up. There are millions of hungry people 
in many parts of the world who are depending for their survival on the 
money which I will be collecting.  
  

Mr Bagship, this prize promotion is only open in May, and it will take 
you away from all your worries. As to your religious needs, I'm glad to 
say there will be a chaplain on board, and we shall have Songs of Praise 
sessions in the evenings. And you can request your favourite hymns.  
 

But, really, it's not about singing hymns,  
 

...and when you come back your new car will be waiting for you to 
collect at your local dealer....  
 

!!!??? 
 

....Yes indeed, as well as your holiday, a spanking new car awaits you, 
for your deposit of only 10%, with five years to pay off the balance.  
Now isn't that marvellous?  
 

Now just a minute, I already have a perfectly good car, which doesn't let 
me down, well not very often anyway, and I'm very thankful for that, and 
I'm looking forward to knocking on lots of doors again this year, 
because I know that there are, for example, millions of people in 
Bangladesh whose wells, livestock and crops were destroyed by Cyclone 
Sidr and they need every penny I collect  to buy emergency food, 
clothing and shelters... 
 

Mr Bagdrip, our cruise customers are of course understandably 
concerned that their ship won't get caught up in any cyclones and I can 
give you an absolute assurance that should there be any about we shall 
steer well clear of them, and in the event of cancellation there will be a 
full refund.. 
 

But these people in Bangladesh don't have the option of getting out of 
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the way of cyclones. Their lives are full of hazards and their need is just 
to survive.  Christian Aid can help them to do that, and as for going on a 
cruise, and sipping smoothies while the water laps at their feet, the 
thought would never enter their heads.  
 

Mr Bagshop, you have plenty of good things laid by, enough for many 
years, take life easy, eat drink and enjoy yourself... 
 

Bagshaw, if you don't mind, but what you've just said reminds me of a 
story I've been reading in the bible. Something about a rich man, and his 
barns. God said he'd got hold of the wrong end of the stick. 
 

Do you know, you're the third person I've rung today whose quoted me 
that story. It's ruined my bonus for the week. I can see the cruiseliner 
will have to stay in dock, and the showrooms will soon be stuffed with 
unsold cars. Why can't you all be good consumers?  
 

Just possibly we are trying to be good Christians for preference. 
Anyway, it's been good talking to you, and if you'd like a collecting 
badge and some envelopes, just give me a ring again. You obviously 
have my number. 


